********DRAFT, UNAPPROVED MINUTES********
HARWICH TOWN COUNCIL

Guildhall, Church Street, Harwich CO12 3DS

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING OF 
HARWICH TOWN COUNCIL

HELD AT LONG MEADOWS COMMUNITY CENTRE, DOVERCOURT

on
TUESDAY 12th APRIL 2016 at 7.15pm

Present: 
Cllrs Ashley, B Brown, J Brown, Calver, Carr, Erskine, Fay, Fowler,
I Henderson, J Henderson, Morrison, C Powell and Smith 


Clerk:

Ms Lucy Ballard
 

Chairman:

Cllr D McLeod


Also present:
5 members of the public, 0 members of the press and Chief Inspector Russ Cole 
The Chairman welcomed members of the public as well as Chief Inspector Russ Cole, District Commander for Tendring.

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Cllrs F Powell and Todd
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
RESOLVED:  that the minutes of the Annual Parish meeting held on 21st April 2015
(previously circulated) be approved, and signed by the Chairman as a true record. 

POLICE BRIEFING

Chief Inspector Russ Cole, District Commander for Tendring, thanked everyone for inviting him and gave an update of policing issues affecting the town.  He confirmed that having looked at the spread of crime in Harwich and Dovercourt over the last 18 months, they have been relatively successful, in relation to crime reduction, and also in bringing criminals to justice.  A recent round up resulted in Tendring being announced the best performing district in Essex.  Currently there are no particular hot spots or patterns of crime, although there have been a few thefts from boats and thefts of tools.  Robberies are down 30% and assaults (15-25yrs) down by 25%.  In terms of staffing, Harwich Police still has 24 officers and 3 sergeants, with no intention of turning that around.  30% of Tendring staff are based in Harwich Police station, which is staffed 24/7, 365 days of the year.  In relation to the closure of the front counter closure; that’s a sign of the times in order to make the savings needed, and they’ve recognised that business needs to be done differently.  Insp. Cole gave his assurances to retaining numbers in Harwich.  The national security threat level is severe but not necessarily increased in Harwich, although he anticipates that further UK attacks are likely.

Over the last 3 months crime statistics have shown reductions in Anti-social behaviour and knife crimes.  There were 1820 recorded crimes in the last year, and around 9000 crimes in Tendring altogether, so just fewer than 20% occur in Harwich.  Looking at all crimes in Harwich, there is less than a 1 in 100 chance of a local resident being a victim of crime, so relatively low chances.  Over the last month there have been some rises in some particular crimes however; terrorism and internet crimes, (online fraud or grooming).  People are often at a greater risk of crime in their own home than on the street.  Vehicle crime is increased as is domestic violence, bike thefts and other theft offences (Thefts of tools and marine thefts), which Insp. Cole felt were likely being carried out by a small group of opportunistic people.  These are items which are sold on quickly and easily, the proceeds of which are possibly being used for drugs.  The threat of the supply of Class A drugs is on the increase due to, predominantly East London, groups supplying across county lines, to the coast.  The Police have good intelligence on this which indicates there is the operation of class A drugs being supplied within Harwich, and possibly concurs with the rise in inquisitive crime.  They have also drawn in additional resources, using ANPR vehicles.  He has an idea of who is responsible (15-20yrs) and wants to put out the message that if anyone has any inkling who it might be then to let the police know.  Insp. Cole said these offenders need putting back on the right path to stop them reoffending.  He said that some of the children getting into trouble now are the children or grandchildren of those he was dealing with when he was policing in Harwich.  There is a need to break that cycle of behaviour within families.

New community policing team can be contacted, or 101, with any information.  He confirmed that crime numbers have been adjudicated on and are accurate.  He reiterated his request for any suspicious behaviour to be reported.

Mr Stan Box, of Dovercourt, asked about car crime in the town (no road tax, illegal lights on cars).  Insp. Cole referred to some statistics and confirmed that 85 crimes per year are car associated.  He asked if Mr Box was referring to the lawful use of cars (i.e. driving around with one light).  He has tasked additional resources to tackle these issues.  A recent operation earlier this month picked up a number of driving offences, including not wearing seatbelts, no MOT, drugs found, no insurance, speeding, not in proper control of the vehicle, illegal tints on windows, careless driving, and even an underage driver.

Mr Box asked for clarification on how people are more at risk of crime at home? 

Insp. Cole said the amount of violence on the streets is reducing and the biggest threat to young people is over the internet.  

Cllr Smith asked about public contact points, opening on a trial basis and asked what they were.  Insp. Cole provided a picture to Cllr Smith and confirmed that Harwich and Dovercourt will pilot a machine, which is like a huge mobile phone, and which will be based in the library, to enable residents to report generic type crimes and ask questions.  More details can be found on the police website.  This is a new initiative which may help to address the issues if front desks are to be closed in local stations.

Cllr Morrison referred to the staffing levels.  She asked how these are split and what area they covered.  Insp. Cole confirmed they cover Harwich and Dovercourt and are based in Harwich Police Station.  Staff are broken down into 3 shifts, with around 6 on duty at any one time.

Cllr I Henderson referred to the statistics about police not responding to some particular crimes and referenced the previous staffing levels and the cuts in policing.  He said the public see it that they pay their council tax and still want the assurance of the service.  Social habits have changed with a reduced police presence, i.e. some people don’t go out late, won’t walk after dark (use cars instead).

He also referred to breaking cycles of families committing crimes, and referred to the reduction in support services that were intended to help prevent people getting into a life of crime in the first place (Reduction in youth services etc.).  He also felt people aren’t reporting some crimes because they feel the police presence and response isn’t there.  He said the police do a fantastic job but feels the figures are being manipulated.  Insp. Cole said, with an unlimited financial resource, he’d expand the resources in Tendring but savings of between £30-£50m need to be made, so it’s been necessary to make cuts.  He still encouraged reporting all crimes.  Desk-based investigation is a process, which utilises a mix of officers and staff, who deal with initial crime reporting (i.e. take details of the crime).  By reporting all crimes/criminal activity, it gives the police the opportunity to detect patterns and detect crimes.  

He said what’s important is that he can’t arrest his way out of the drugs supply problem.  It takes more than that.  A recent drugs bust identified some individuals from London who had been reported missing; one of whom was a young person.

Cllr Morrison referred to the recent operation in Clacton, 6th April, and asked about the outcome.  Insp. Cole said promoting the work they do is equally as important in creating an atmosphere of hostility and prevention.  If people know that vehicles are getting stopped, it sends out an effective message to all.  Cllr Morrison asked what the consequences are for those individuals who are found to have broken the law.  Insp. Cole said it’s often out of their hands and left to the courts, however he assured all that he’s committed to tackling driving offences.  He also confirmed that he has a dedicated officer, PC Alan Williams, going into schools and working with the younger members of the community to send the message out about crime prevention.

Cllr J Brown asked again what happens to the vehicles that have no insurance/MOT etc.  Insp. Cole confirmed that some vehicles are ceased and, possibly, crushed if not claimed.  Most people whose car has been ceased at the roadside receive fines, but higher crimes have more serious penalties.


Betty Holbrook, of St Helen’s Green, Harwich, said it probably didn’t help when the power was taken away from police, teachers and parents.  Insp. Cole said things have changed but all he can do is work closely with partners to help prevent young people from getting into crime in the first place.

Cllr J Henderson referred to her many dealings with the North Essex Parking Partnership, and raised concern over who takes responsible for tackling certain parking offences.  She reported that NEPP often offload issues onto the police, but then the police claim it’s the NEPP.  She asked if it’s due to reduced numbers why police aren’t dealing with traffic issues.  Insp. Cole said, yes, they are busy dealing with higher levels of crime but the piloted contact point in the library will be a useful tool in reporting these lower level issues.  It’s about putting the resources where they’re best needed.  Cllr Henderson said there should be some communication between to two establishments otherwise it’s a closed door from all sides.  Some issues which begin as trivial, can, over time, become unbearable for some.  Insp. Cole said he’s happy to work it out and see if these issues can be resolved.

Cllr Carr asked if the Police are looking to recruit more Special Constables.  Insp. Cole said yes, and Mark Benton is in charge of his team of Specials.  Currently there are 22 Special Constables with more vacancies open.  He wants to encourage volunteering and engagement with the police.  He’s working to have a stall at the forthcoming festival to encourage volunteers.  He would be keen to have an HTC rep to help with encouraging recruitment.  Cllr Carr asked if it would be a good idea to ask retired officers to become Special Constables.  Insp. Cole said perhaps, yes, but there’s a big pool of talent he’d like to tap into utilising the local clubs.

Mr Stan Box, of Dovercourt, asked if there’s a connection between the DVLA and the Police.  Insp. Cole said yes they do communicate.  He asked how he stands in ensuring that those without road tax, are brought to justice and made to comply with the same rules that he has to adhere to.  Insp. Cole said it’s the DVLA’s responsibility to monitor this and ensure compliance or issue the necessary sanctions.  Cllr J Henderson confirmed that in dealing with another resident regarding the same thing, the NEPP informed her DVLA will only act if there are a few vehicles, at any one time, in the area to collect.  Insp. Cole said he’d still be keen to have any incidents reported.

Cllr Ashley asked about people being reluctant to report crimes and referred to a personal theft from his property, which he reported.  His neighbours had the same but didn’t report it.  They felt it wasn’t worth it.  Insp. Cole said he needs crimes, however minor, to be reported otherwise he can’t see patterns or trends occurring.  Cllr Ashley also referred to repeat offenders not being properly dealt with or receiving the appropriate punishment for their crimes.  Insp. Cole said the police had little powers over sentencing and this had to be dealt with by the higher powers, however he reiterated his keenness to work closely with other bodies to try and break these cycles of crime and reduce repeat offending.


Cllr J Brown asked how many police vehicles in Harwich have ANPR technology.  Insp. Cole didn’t disclose the information.  His style of policing is to deposit himself and his resources/equipment covertly.

Cllr Calver referred to HTC’s funding of the upgrade of the CCTV equipment in Harwich and Dovercourt, and asked if it’s still proving useful to the Police.  Insp. Cole said it was and has helped with investigating many incidences, including Anti-social behaviour and other, more serious, offences.  He works closely with the district council, who operates the equipment.  He said we could do more to promote the success of the CCTV, which will also act as a deterrent.  Cllr Calver also asked for Insp. Cole to pass on the council’s best wishes to Tony Welham (retired Harwich Constable) who, he’d heard, was not in the best of health.

QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Betty Holbrook asked if anyone has any power to do anything about the tree which is being used as a memorial to a young female resident who was killed walking up from Harwich a few years back.  She said it was very distracting and a number of residents had complained about it.  She asked if there was any law that the decorating can only be there for a set amount of time.  Cllr McLeod said TDC would have to be approached.  It’s a sentimental matter but if it’s untidy then they might need to do something about that.  Cllr Morrison said it draws people’s attention to what happened, and acts as a reminder to slow down.

There being no further public questions the Chair asked Cllr Morrison to brief all in attendance about the Essex Fire service consultation.  Cllr Morrison referred to the recent consultation and the 3 options given for the future of the service.  All three options would see the full-time staff go at Dovercourt Fire Station, and the town be serviced by retained crew only.  She encouraged residents to respond to the consultation and complete one of the forms she’d brought along, before they left, and return them FREEPOST, before the consultations closes on the 25th April.

Mr Box thanked the Council for the work they’ve done over the last year and said he appreciated how hard some things are to achieve and the obstacles that need to be overcome.
The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.16pm
CHAIRMAN
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